NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

November 4, 2010
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:17 a.m., Thursday, November 4, 2010
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:17 a.m., Thursday, November 4, 2010.  Board members present:  Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall and James Miyagishima participating by telephone.  Board members David Baland and Caroline Benavidez arrived at 9:24 a.m.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Christine Hall led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he had hoped to be in attendance for this meeting but due to a recurring medical problem he is not able to travel to Albuquerque.    
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be back and she is sorry that she missed the last meeting.  She stated that the NFB is having their Student Division meeting and it is being held on November 13, 2010 at the NMSBVI Early Childhood Program site.  She thanked Superintendent Lyle for her hospitality.  She stated that the White Cane Banquet in Albuquerque was a big success, and she understands that the White Cane Awareness Day in Alamogordo was a success.  The White Cane Meet the Blind Month event has been a success with a lot of events going on.  She stated that she has been in New Jersey training with her new guide dog, Tessa.  She stated that she is sorry that she has to be so strict with her but it is important that she learn to not be social as it detracts her from her job.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that since the last meeting she unfortunately had to attend the funeral of long time NMSBVI employee and friend Carolyn Vick.  She stated that it was heartwarming to see how supportive the NMSBVI family was to Carolyn during her illness and to Carolyn’s family following her passing.  She stated that she is proud of the NMSBVI family for their caring support.  She stated that the school choir did a marvelous job of singing during Carolyn’s Memorial Service.  She stated that the memorial service and funeral were followed by a wonderful reception at the Alamogordo campus rose garden.  She stated that Carolyn Vick will be truly missed as she was a very important part of our lives.  She stated that she recently attended the Council of Schools of the Blind (COSB) Leadership Institute meeting and the annual meeting of the American Printing House (APH) for the Blind ex-officio trustees in Louisville, Kentucky, with Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller.  She stated that she always looks forward to these meetings as it is an opportunity to meet with staff from other schools for the blind from across the nation.  She stated that she learned that one trend that is happening is that a lot of blind school superintendent’s are being asked to be co-superintendents of schools for the deaf.  She stated that this is a trend that is happening more and more.  She stated that attending these meetings also allows the school to learn about new trends in the education for the blind and visually impaired.  When she first began to attend the annual APH meetings they were very proud that they were producing 20 to 30 new products a year.  This year APH is producing over 140 new products for our students and teachers.  Since the last meeting she was also able to attend the Alamogordo White Cane Banquet.  The speaker was 
Larry Lorenzo who is an NMSBVI alumni.  She stated that our school choir performed during the banquet and performed a number that they wrote that was about their canes.  She stated that it was an amazing song and performance.  She asked Superintendent Lyle is she can arrange to have the choir perform their song for the Board of Regents during our next meeting on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that there were a large number of parents attending the banquet along with representatives and clients of the NM Commission for the Blind.  It was a very nice event.  She stated that on a sad note it appears that General Obligation Bond D did not pass.  There are other votes that need to be counted but it does not appear that there will be enough votes for it to pass.  GO Bond D was the bond that would have provided NMSBVI with $3.5 million which would have been used for the renovation of the Watkins Education Center on the Alamogordo campus.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He apologized for being late but was delayed by a vehicle accident that turned the freeway into a parking lot.  

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she recently had the honor and privilege to participate in one of the task force sub-committees where they were discussing best practices.  It was a very exciting and stimulating discussion.  Unfortunately she did not get to participate for longer than a couple of hours but found that it was very effective and feels that it communicated that we are on the right track.  She stated that the overall purpose of the task force is to discuss how to best deliver services for the students in New Mexico.  The task force is comprised of mostly teachers and Orientation & Mobility instructors who are developing best practices for the classroom setting.   
V.
Input

There was no one present for Public or Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there are no time sensitive items on the agenda, and she has no recommended revisions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 9, 2010.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 9, 2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that in addition to her report she wanted to add that for the first time the NMSBVI ECP also celebrated White Cane Day by holding a parade.  The students and staff had a wonderful time.  She stated that the song that was written by the Alamogordo campus choir is a very powerful song.  So much so that we are have someone come in to do a professional recording of the choir performing their song.  We will use that recording as a marketing tool for NMSBVI.  She stated that another sub-group of the task force is going to look at a technical assistance document for the State’s IEPs.  At the front of every IEP is a section called Special Factors.  Those are limited by IDEA (Individuals Disabilities Education Act).  They include things like visual impairment, hearing impairment, cultural or language diversity, etc.  The subset is very limited.  So the task force sub-group is going to develop some additional special factors considerations around blindness, that will become part of the State’s IEP practice.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have regarding her submitted report.  President McAninch asked who is participating in the task force sub-group.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Dr. Jane Erin, Mona Sherrill, and herself constitute the task force sub-group, and have the support of the NM Public Education Department.  President McAninch stated that it is always exciting to see how much work is being done with the NM Public Education Department.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Monthly Investment Report – August & September 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Monthly Investment Report for August and September 2010.  She stated that these reports reflect that our investments are doing as well as can be expected, given the economy, and are performing adequately for NMSBVI.  Growth is slow, but at least we are experiencing growth.  David Baland asked if the budget projections and investment projections show that our investments will be drawn down within the next 5 years. Superintendent Lyle stated that the last actuarial study indicated that if NMSBVI can control budget growth to 4% or less, annually, we would not drawn down the investment portfolio.  David Baland stated that he feels we need to discuss reallocation of our portfolio.  President McAninch stated that the policy regarding our investment portfolio is on this agenda for review and discussion, and she asked that we discuss reallocation when we get to that agenda item.  
B. Operating Budget/Expense Report – August & September 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for August & September 2010.  She reviewed the contents of the August 2010 and September 2010 reports.  She stated that September marked the end of the first quarter of the current fiscal year.  At the end of September 2010 all departments were operating within their board approved budgets.  She pointed out that the budget reflects that Camp Enrichment has already expended their budget.  This is because the camp actually ends immediately after the beginning of the fiscal year, and then does not begin until after the start of the following fiscal year.  So the costs for this camp get paid immediately upon entering the fiscal year, which expends their approved budget.  She stated that we will be revamping our summer program which will result in us bringing a change in budget requests to the Board for next year.  She stated that we are looking at what the children in the state need and will be changing the scope and mission of the summer programs.  She stated that the lending library reflects a zero budget for this year because their budget last year for startup has provided them with the equipment that they need for this year.  She stated that their budget will become more active as the years roll on.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the August & September 2010 operating budget/expense reports.  David Baland asked if the failure of General Obligation Bond D will have any impact on our budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the failure of this bond means that the $3.5 million that was earmarked for renovation of the Watkins Education Center will not be coming to us from the GO Bond.  This means that the Watkins Education Center will sit empty until we either do a capital projects campaign to raise the needed funds within the community, through the NMSBVI Foundation; the investment market turns around; or a GO Bond is introduced in two years.  President McAninch asked if she understood correctly;  that the failure of the GO Bond could mean that the Watkins Education Center will sit empty until the renovation funds can be secured.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is correct, but having the building sitting empty could work to our benefit by communicating the severity of the problem and the importance of timely renovation of the facility.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the August & September 2010 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Balance Sheet – August & September 2010.
Superintendent Lyle presented the Balance Sheets for August & September 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.
D. Statement of Net Assets – August & September 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Net Assets for August & September 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.  
E. Statement of Cash Flow – August & September 2010.

Superintendent Lyle presented the Statement of Cash Flow for August & September 2010.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board might have.  There were no questions.

F.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to dispose of 14 pieces of outdated computer equipment and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets.  This computer equipment has exceeded it serviceable life.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets request for the disposal of 14 pieces of outdated computer equipment and removal from the Inventory of Fixed Assets, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

8:57 a.m. to 11:16 p.m., November 4, 2010

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 8:57 a.m., Thursday, November 4, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Exit Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, and for the Audit Exit Conference, Debra Gray, CPA, Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:16 a.m., Thursday, November 4, 2010, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, and Regent Baland – aye,  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Hall – aye.
IX.
Major Focus – Early Childhood Program.

Sue Chisholm, Instructional Lead Teacher for the Early Childhood Program provided the Board with an overview of the programs, activities, and initiatives at the Early Childhood Program, accompanied by a slide show of the students, programs and activities.   
X.
Policies & Procedures.


A.
Annual Review, NMSBVI Policy 345, Investment Policy.
Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 345 for the Board’s annual review.  She stated that the current policy indicates that our investments are entirely in domestic investment grade bonds.  From previous conversations we may need to discuss if we want to continue limiting our investments to bonds, or if we want to reallocate some funds to other asset classes.  David Baland stated that he feels that it is in the best interest of NMSBVI to move some of our investment funds out of bonds since there is a potential for long term gains.  Leaving all of our funds in bonds comes with its own risks.  He stated that he is not prepared at this time to make firm recommendations regarding changes to the asset allocation.  He needs a little time to research the market so that he can make a sound recommendation based on current performance.  Superintendent Lyle asked David Baland if he prefers to wait and bring the policy back to the Board during the December 2010 meeting.  She also asked if the asset allocation has to be outlined in the Board policy.  David Baland stated that he agrees that having the asset allocation outlined in the Board policy is not the most efficient way to handle the allocation.  Every time we want to change the allocations we have to do a revision to the Board policy.  Superintendent Lyle recommended that we postpone the conversation regarding this policy until David Baland can have adequate time for research and the development of a sound recommendation.  David Baland and the other members of the Board agreed to table this policy and present it to the Board, along with an asset allocation recommendation during the December 2010 meeting.

B.
Annual Review, NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect.
Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 517 for annual review.  She stated that there have been no changes to state statutes or school practices that require revision to this policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding this policy.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the annual review of NMSBVI Policy 517, Reporting Suspected Abuse and Neglect, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Procedures for the Provision of Special Education Services.


Superintendent Lyle presented a major revision to NMSBVI Policy 526 that is the result of a directive from the New Mexico Public Education Department (PED).  She outlined the requirements communicated by PED, and the process that was used to revise the policy to meet the PED requirements.  She then reviewed the portions of the policy that required significant revision due to changes in the administrative code.  

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Procedures for the Provision of Special Education, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

A.
Personnel Report. 

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending November 4, 2010.  She stated that she does not have any additions to the presented report, and would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the personnel report.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle briefed the board on the current status of all NMSBVI programs.  She stated that there are two topics dealing with the Family Infant Toddler (FIT) Program that she would like to bring to the attention of the Board.  The first deals with autism.  She stated that there is a new initiative within the State of New Mexico to identify children who are autistic before they reach the age of 5 years old.  The state has set up several teams and has chosen the assessment tool.  Unfortunately the assessment tool did not take into account children who are blind.  This has resulted in all of our birth to 3 children being diagnosed with autism because they do not make eye contact, and they do not have the non-verbal social skills of their peers.  The deaf/blind children fare even more poorly during testing using the chosen assessment tool.  She stated that she wished to publicly thank Cindy Faris and her counterpart at the School for the Deaf, Joanne Corwin.  They have taken this issue and pushed it at the State of New Mexico to the point where the State has mandated training for all of the autism teams around blindness and deafness issues.  They have made them go back 
and revisit some of the children that may have been inaccurately assessed.  Cindy Faris and Joanne Corwin have made a valiant stand and made a great difference for our children.  The second item that she wanted to bring to the attention of the Board is that the State system has decided to change their model of service delivery.  Again, thanks to Cindy Faris and Joanne Corwin who have stayed on top of that issue and notified the school of the potential problems that they saw.  Specifically that the state wants to go to a one provider model, which means that child with multiple needs would be serviced by one provider, with other needs of the child being input through the one provider.  The one provider would be the only one working directly with the child, in the education environment or in the home.  She stated that we see this model as detrimental to our children, but also detrimental to our programs.  She stated that we had a meeting with the State on November 3rd to address this issue.  As a result of this meeting the State is already moving away from their one provider model.  They are still going to go with a primary service provider but they are acknowledging that the sensory impairments will always require the School for the Deaf and the School for the Blind to actually go into the home to provide services, and that we will be able to bill for those services.   Superintendent Lyle stated that with the Outreach Program we plan to bring a more holistic plan to the Board in February for the Board’s approval regarding NMSBVI services to schools.  She stated that our challenge right now is that the services are not being delivered equally.  If one school asks for a Functional Vision Assessment we will go in and do that assessment.  However, if a different school district asks for the same assessment, but the school district has dedicated dollars to a vision department, NMSBVI requires that district to pay for the assessment.  If a school district has their own vision staff we will not go into the district to conduct an assessment, but will require the district to utilize the services of their vision staff.  She stated that this difference in the method of service delivery is a mess and results in hard feelings amongst the districts.  She stated that Valerie Tiensvold and herself have spent a great deal of time developing a unified plan that they will bring to the Board for review in February 2011.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Braille Production program will be losing another Braille Transcriptionist to retirement on December 31, 2010.  This has created a dire need to identify and hire another Certified Braille Transcriptionist.  She stated that we have been advertising in an effort to fill the position.  We are looking to hire a Braille Transcriptionist to fill the Inclusion Braille Transcriptionist because Beverly Naylor, who currently fills that position, will be moving into the position being vacated by the December 2010 retirement.  Caroline Benavidez stated that while we are on the subject of Braille, she wanted to share with the Board and NMSBVI Leadership that Albuquerque Public Schools is having a difficult time getting BrailleWriters for students who require them so that they can complete their Braille homework.   Albuquerque Public Schools does not have a sufficient number of BrailleWriters to meet the student needs, and NMSBVI states that the students do not qualify for them from our school.  She stated that this means that we had a group of students within Albuquerque Schools last year that were learning Braille, but were unable to practice this skill at home.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will look into that issue to see if we can reach some resolution.  She agrees that students who require Braille instruction cannot possibly do their homework without a BrailleWriter, and that practice at home is critical to their success in learning Braille.  She stated that she feels that the problem lies with the funding for the needed BrailleWriters as opposed to the funds that are received, per student, which is only a small percentage of what the cost of a BrailleWriter is.  She stated that this is a problem everywhere, but she will look into it to see if we can identify a solution to this problem.  President McAninch recommended contacting other Schools for the Blind to see how they are addressing this issue, as this is an issue that all states face, not just New Mexico.  Superintendent Lyle stated that on the residential campus we were recently introduced to our new Alamogordo Department of Public Safety Campus Resource Officer who will be taking the place of Officer Scott Murray who is scheduled to retire on December 31, 2010.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions regarding our programs that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

C.
Purchase Approval – New Serving Line for Alamogordo Campus Food Services.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to proceed with the purchase of a new food serving line for the Residential Campus Food Services Facility, at a cost of $20,122.80, and authorization to proceed with necessary electrical upgrades for the serving line at an approximate cost of $500.00.  She stated that the current serving line is very old, is unsightly in appearance, has bent legs, leaks, and can no longer maintain a consistent temperature.  The inconsistent temperatures increase the risk of food not being maintained within the required temperature range.  She stated that if this request is approved we will do the purchase through Cooperative Educational Services (CES).  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the purchase of a new food serving line in the amount of $20,122.80, and necessary electrical upgrades in the amount of $550.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Purchase/Lease of Land at ECP Site.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she recently spoke with Regent Baland regarding this item.  He had recently been in contact with some developers that he knew.  The developer of the land adjacent to the existing ECP facility is currently looking for a purchaser for that land, but does not have any firm buyers at this time.  She stated that NMSBVI cannot do anything regarding that land at this time because of the upcoming change in the Land Commissioner at the NM State Land Office.  The outgoing Land Commissioner will not begin a process that he cannot complete before the end of his term.  Therefore we will be required to wait until the new Land Commissioner takes office before we can even begin to address our desires with the NM State Land Office.  She stated that at this time it would be in the best interest of NMSBVI to watch what happens with that piece of property.  The developer of the property has agreed to notify NMSBVI if they identify a potential buyer of the land.  If a buyer is identified we will then move forward with our request to the NM State Land Office for the small piece of the land that we would like to purchase to accommodate future growth of the ECP.  

E.
Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Lyle stated that NMSU is currently under a hiring freeze which means that the search for, and hiring of a new Personnel Preparation Program (PPP) Director cannot move forward.  NMSU is not sure if they will be able to hire anyone for that position.  At this time they are not willing to come to a decision on that matter.  She stated that the Spring Semester PPP coursework has been lined up, and she is working to line up the coursework for the summer semester.  It is proving to be very difficult because there is no one within NMSU that can help with the scheduling or any other part of the coursework administration.  This is proving to be a very large challenge.  Caroline Benavidez reminded Superintendent Lyle that she is willing to teach a portion of the PPP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she appreciates that assistance offer and will certainly welcome the assistance once we identify a PhD that can provide oversight of the course.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she would be happy to do the “on sites” with the oversight of a PhD.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are currently in danger of losing our PPP because of the inability of NMSU to hire a program director for it.  She stated that NMSU would be happy to allow her to continue to “piece meal” the program administration; however this is not healthy for the program and will ultimately lead to its demise.  She stated that the position at NMSU is also critical to student recruitment, enrollment, administration, mentorship, etc.  For the program to thrive, and for the State of New Mexico public school system to benefit, we need to have a full time program administrator at NMSU.  She stated that the program also needs to be updated.  The PPP was accredited over 5 years ago, and the PPP is using the very same coursework that it was using when it was originally accredited.   She stated that she feels that the current PPP is not producing the quality level of teacher that we are looking to produce.  Superintendent Lyle stated that because of the hiring freeze at NMSU they are not able to advertise for and hire a PPP Director.  She asked if the Board would allow her to negotiate with NMSU to identify a
funding level from NMSBVI for the retention of a PPP Director at NMSU, which could result in NMSBVI either paying a portion of the salary, or up to 100% of the salary.  The negotiation would also include a term for this increased fiscal support.  Caroline Benavidez asked if we would have more control over the program if we were providing a higher level of fiscal support.  Superintendent Lyle stated that a higher level of fiscal support from NMSBVI would result in a higher level of program content input from NMSBVI. She stated that we need to ask NMSU if they will commit to the position if we commit to assisting with funding of the position for a given period of time. Caroline Benavidez stated that she feels that it is important that we address this issue because she is already hearing talk that people are being discouraged from enrolling in the PPP because the program is falling apart.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is happening because when potential students are calling NMSU to inquire about the program, NMSU is telling them that they do not recommend enrollment in the program at this time because NMSU has not made a decision to continue the program.  She stated that this happened to one of our NMSBVI teachers.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if this program dies NMSBVI will have to add a large sum of money to our Outreach Program because school districts will no longer have a way to train their own TVIs.  Superintendent Lyle stated that if it is the desire of the Board she is willing to continue trying to support the program from outside of NMSU; however, she does not feel that the program will grow as it should because it needs someone whose sole responsibility is to administer the program.  NMSBVI has put too much into this program to allow it to either slowly die, or to let it sit stagnant and not grow with the needs of the State of New Mexico.  Caroline Benavidez asked how much financial support we are talking about.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it would be difficult to identify a dollar amount at this time but she will be researching that issue.  David Baland asked if the position would be full time to the PPP or would it be something that would be an additional responsibility.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Director of the PPP would be a full time position dedicated to the PPP.  She stated that if this job is done right there would not be time for the director to teach any other classes for NMSU.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we would want someone who is familiar with visual impairments (VI) and the current trends and issues in the field of VI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she knows of VI professionals who would be interested in the position and who would be a very good fit for the program.  We have qualified candidates; NMSU simply does not have the funding at this time.  The Board elected to table this discussion while an estimated cost for a PPP Director could be established.  Upon return to this topic Superintendent Lyle stated that the question was asked earlier regarding how much financial support we would be talking about if NMSBVI found it necessary to take over more fiscal responsibility for the PPP Director.  She stated that the entry level salary for NMSU Instructors and Assistant Professor are based on a 9 month pay scale and is $50,000.00 - $54,000.00.  We require this position to be a 12 month employee which would require the salary to be approximately $64,000.00 - $72,000.00.  President McAninch asked where that money was coming from before NMSU took over paying for that position.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it came from the NMSBVI operating budget.  She stated that if we find it necessary to pay all or part of the salary she feels that it would be important to enter into a contract with NMSU that clearly states a period of time that we would be able to fund the NMSU instructor position for the Personnel Prep Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that what she is asking for is permission from the Board to negotiate with NMSU regarding hiring for the position of PPP Director.  If negotiations come down to the ability or inability of NMSU to hire, due to their current hiring freeze, she wants to know if it is acceptable to discuss the possibility of NMSBVI paying for a portion or all of the salary until such time that NMSU can take back the fiscal responsibility for the position.  She stated that if this is negotiated, nothing will become firm until an agreement is brought to the Board for review and approval.  A poll of all members of the Board indicated that they are agreeable to allowing Superintendent Lyle to negotiate with NMSU regarding the hiring of a PPP Director, with negotiations to include NMSBVI offering to pay a portion or all of the position’s salary for an agreed upon period time.  They also agreed that no firm decision will be made with NMSU until an agreement is presented to the NMSBVI Board of Regents for review and acceptance.

F.
Professional Services Contract Renewal – Lobbyist Services.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to renew the professional services contract for Lobbyist Services with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2010 through December 15, 2011.  The current contract with The Rutherford Group will expire on December 15, 2010.  She reported that NMSBVI has received written notification from Mr. Tom Rutherford of his firm’s interest to continue providing lobbyist representation to NMSBVI.  The Rutherford Group is proposing the language of the contract be revised to identify compensation to be made as follows:  January, February and March payments in the amount of $7,000.00 each (plus NMGRT) and the following nine months paid out at $2,400.00 each (plus NMGRT).  Mr. Rutherford states that expenses increase dramatically during the months of the legislative session.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this past year has been a very good year thanks to the hard work and dedication of The Rutherford Group.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this proposal.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the request to renew the Professional Services Contract for Lobbyist Services with The Rutherford Group in the amount of $42,600.00 (plus NM Gross Receipts Tax) for the contract period of December 16, 2010 through December 15, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G.
Early Childhood Program Telephone Service Upgrade.

Superintendent Lyle presented a request to upgrade the telephone service at the Early Childhood Program through Qwest at an initial cost of $8,333.95 for equipment and installation and an annual maintenance cost of $9,803.11 for a period of 5 years, for a total upgrade cost of $57,349.50.  The quality of telephone service with our ShoreTel VoIP phone system at the Early Childhood Program campus is in need of a bandwidth upgrade.  Currently the ECP staff members are having a difficult time conducting daily business.  At present, all voice and data traffic are routed from the ECP to the Alamogordo campus and back via an existing T1 connection which is located at the Alamogordo campus.  This configuration is causing an overload on the bandwidth between campuses as well as providing poor quality of service to the Albuquerque campus.  No bid solicitation is required for this purchase as it justifiably falls under Sole Source Procurement due to the existing telephone communications between the two campuses as well as pricing from the State of New Mexico DoIT Price Agreement Award #11-361-00-1383Q.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding this request.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to upgrade the telephone service at the Early Childhood Program site through Qwest at an initial cost of $8,333.95 for equipment and installation and an annual maintenance cost of $9,803.11 for a period of 5 years, for a total upgrade cost of $57,349.50, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H.
Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle introduced Mr. Tom Rutherford, Mr. Jeremy Rutherford, and Ms. Deborah Torza from The Rutherford Group, the NMSBVI contract lobbyist.  Mr. Tom Rutherford thanked the Board of Regents for allowing his firm to provide lobbyist services for the school this past year, and thanked the Board of Regents for renewing the contract for the upcoming year and 2011 legislative session.  The representatives of the firm briefed the Board on the work that they did on behalf of the school in Santa Fe and across the State of New Mexico over this past year, and brief them on their plans for the new contact period and the upcoming 2011 8 week legislative session.  Mr. Rutherford discussed the upcoming change within the states administration with the term of the present Governor ending and the new Governor coming in, along with the new appointments that will be made by the new Governor, and his plans to address any issues that might impact NMSBVI.  Mr. Tom Rutherford stated that he had no idea how much wonderful work goes on at NMSBVI, and of the impact that it has on so many lives.  The Board of Regents thanked The Rutherford Group for their hard work over this past year and stated that they are looking forward to continuing a productive relationship with their firm.  

I.
Capital Projects Update.

Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with the status of the following capital projects:  Maintenance Garage Roof Replacement; Practical Arts Science Classroom Remodel; Jack Hall Doors; ECP and Fence/Gates.  She stated that she is happy to report that the Natatorium and Jack Hall Renovation capital projects have come to a close and the facilities are once again being used for the education of our students.  
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


After discussion the Board of Regents changed the December 2010 meeting date to Wednesday, December 15, 2010 at the Alamogordo campus.  The meeting will convene at 10:00 a.m.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – September 2010
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – September 2010
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:00 p.m., Thursday, November 4, 2010.
(Approved 12/15/10)



(Approved 12/15/10)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle
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